DRAFT                      BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Monday, September 3, 2014
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Matthew Strauss, Vice Chair, Naomi Dreeben, Selectmen John Callahan, Laurie Spathanas, and Dave Castellarin, Town Accountant.  
Resident Comment:
· Patrick Burke, 215 Windsor Avenue, Swampscott, Mass informed the community of a re-dedication of a tree ceremony to be held to honor the Town’s two local heroes Captain Jennifer Harris and Specialist Jared Ryan.   Mr. Burke thanked the DPW Department, VFW Post and Jim Schultz, Veterans Agent. 
Milton Fistel, 330 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass spoke on his concerns regarding his neighbor at 336 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass and the work that is not being done at this location regarding construction. Mr. Fistel felt that the Building Inspector is not doing his part with regards to violations at the site as fence, mosquito infestation, and no work being done at site for the last forty five days. Mr. Fistel feels that the owner should be applying for a permit from the Earth Removal Advisory Committee for removal of over 900 yards of earth.  Thomas Younger, Town Administrator stated that the Building Inspector has sent a certified letter to the owner of the property stating the violations and has given a five day notice or their permit for construction will be revoked. Mr. Younger informed all parties that a meeting has been set up for the Friday and has invited Mr. Fistel and any of the neighbors.  
Resident at 322 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass spoke on his shocked felt at the eyesore that has been left at the 336 Humphrey Street location that he feels the Town has allowed.  It was stated that this site has been this way with material left there for over the last two years, it was asked why the Town would let this site be this way in a residential neighborhood for so long. 

Selectman Strauss asked Mr. Younger to keep the Board updated after the meeting takes place. 

Resident Corinne Schecter, 9 Humphrey Terrace, Swampscott, Mass spoke on her concerns with the property at 336 Humphrey Street and with the Building Inspectors non-responses to her emails after her complaints regarding the dust from the site which has been out of control. 

Resident Comment / Open Discussion/ Discussion on the Machon Re-use Committee: 

Tom Younger, Town Administrator read aloud the draft proposal which suggest members to be no more than nine (9) members.  Mr., Younger feels that one size does not fit everything. 
Sue Munafo suggested that the Town Planner should be included on the re-use of all Town owned buildings. 

Resident Fiona Barrett, 72 Greenwood Avenue, Swampscott, Mass questioned the agenda and asked why the discussion of the Machon School is not on the agenda- Selectman Strauss explained that the topic was under new and old business and the discussion of a newly formed re-use committee which is in  the very early stages of being developed  but reassured residents that it would be openly discussed , advertised on the website, on agenda so that everyone will have proper notice of any further discussions.  Ms. Fiona Barrett commented she did not want to be uninformed the way she felt during the Greenwood Ave project. 
Resident Ellen Winkler, 15 Greenwood Terrace spoke on the being informed for the Machon School discussion so they she may have some input. Ms. Winkler stated that she is aware the Town is in need of revenue but questions what the tradeoff will be. Ms. Winkler would like to have a sense of balance of how a new plan would affect the whole Town. 
Resident Corrine Schecter, 9 Humphrey Terrace, Swampscott, Mass commented the residents have a lot to offer on the subject of future plans for the Machon Schools. 

Selectman Dreeben suggested that a member of all Boards and Committee’s be on Board with the re-use of any of the Town owned buildings. Selectman Dreeben suggested that Pete Kane, Town Planner come to a future agenda for this discussion. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to take a three minute recess, seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 

 Appointments:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to appoint Tom O’ Neil as an at-large member of the Regionalization / Shared services committee, seconded by Selectman Callahan.  
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to appoint Selectman Kessler as the elected /appointed Town official member of the Commission on Disabilities, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 

The Board spoke on the newly formed Athletic Fields Advisory Committee. 

Selectman Callahan suggested the committee be made up of 7 members with 2 alternate members. 
Selectman Dreeben commented that the committee should be responsible on how they should be operating. 
Selectman Spathanas asked for clarification on the purpose and the role of the Committee. 
Selectman Strauss asked the Board if they wanted to appoint a Selectman as a liaison to the Committee. 

Term of the committee will be for one year per Thomas Younger. Town Administrator.  

The Board voted 3-2 against a motion made by Selectmen Callahan to appoint the following seven members to the newly formed Athletic Field Study Committee, member will be appointed are  Courtney Russo-Josh Fields, Larry Block, Michael Pegnato, Alice McDonald, Fred Dubiel and Melissa Caplan, seconded by Selectman Kessler.

Motion fails- Opposed to the motion was Selectman Dreeben, Selectman Spathanas and Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted 3-2 in favor of a motion made by Selectman Dreeben to create an Athletic Field Study Committee with a 9 member Board with the following appointments of Courtney Russo-Josh Fields, Larry Block, Michael Pegnato, Alice McDonald, Fred Dubiel, Barry Greenfield, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.  Motion passes. Opposed to the motion were Selectman Callahan and Selectman Kessler. 
5-Year Capital Plan was discussed. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator handed out to all Board members a list of on-going projects remaining. 

· 1.5 million FY16 
·  Majority is proposed for the School Department / Technology/ Hadley Boiler-replacement.   

· School capital items for the next 5 years were discussed. 

· 5-year capital plan- key element things these should not change

· Public works –more standardized / Road Maintenance increase
· Facility Maintenance 
· Police Department/ Police vehicles 

· Library / 2nd floor 

· New School Project / what happens to capital request was discussed 

· Clark School Project.

Selectman Kessler suggested that the Field House heating system should be on the list of capital projects.

Selectman Callahan asked if the School Department does not want keep up the maintenance of the field can they give it to the Town. 

Selectman Kessler suggested the 5 year capital plan should be on the Town website so the residents could see the list. 

Selectman Spathanas asked if Gino Cresta, DPW Director has specific jobs ear marked for public building maintenance funds. 

Town Meeting Warrant discussion:
Selectman Strauss would like to add permission to dispose of Town Property to the Warrant. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator suggested adding to the warrant for the Town Meeting in the fall.  Selectman Spathanas asked what the restrictions are on the Machon School. Selectman Spathanas asked to have the restrictions removed and would that have to go back to a Town Meeting vote. Selectman Dreeben would like to see 
New & Old Business:
Selectman Kessler asked for an update on the Train Station. Mr. Younger, Town Administrator spoke on the Insurance cost and environmental hazardous material at the site would be high. Selectman Kessler spoke of the electronic sign and suggested a process needs to be in place on adding certain items to the electronic sign.  Selectman Kessler stated that Jackson Park is looking for donations of trees and plants. 
Brief discussion regarding the Board’s meeting being changed to another location possible at the Swampscott High School. 

· Selectman Strauss commented that the committees have outgrown the size of the Selectmen’s room which was originally designed for a three member Board of Selectmen. 

· Selectmen Dreeben commented on what a beautiful and historic room the Selectmen’s room is at Town Hall and hope the room could still be utilized for ceremonial events.  
Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to approve the placement of a temporary sign by the Friends of the Swampscott Library on the Town Hall lawn from September 15, 2014 and removed on September 22, 2014 for their annual book sale, seconded by Selectman Callahan. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to approve the meeting minutes of August 6, 2014 and the executive meeting minutes of August 6, 2014, seconded by Selectman Kessler. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Dreeben to re-open the Town Meeting Warrant, seconded by Selectman Callahan.  (See open discussion above.) 

Town Administrator’s Report:
Thomas Younger, Town Administrator spoke on the following: 
· Website design.
· Swampscott Patch access. 

· Automated Building permits.

· Dog Licensing

· Boards & Committee’s possible new link.
· Whales Beach title update. 
· Paradise Drainage Assessment grant for drainage has been applied for.

· Monument Avenue re-configuration will be complete at the end of September. minutes / 5K Historical Grant. 

· Jackson Park completed/ Funding for future playgrounds. 
· Planning Board / smart Growth District. 

· Fiscal’s years bill. 

· Acceptance of cordials license by the ABCC was discussed. 

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectmen Spathanas asked to be kept updated on the Police Station Committee and when they are scheduled to meet. 

Selectman Kessler spoke on his upcoming office hours to take place at the Whole Foods on Paradise Road. Selectman Kessler spoke on the Town’s. Selectman Kessler spoke on the recent Sea Wall repairs and suggested residents should go by and see how great it looks. Selectman Kessler stated that the Friends of Jackson Park is looking for donations. Council on Aging is looking for donations. Selectman Kessler inquired if the DPW Department could paint the bench in front of Marian Court College. 
Selectman Dreeben thanked Chris Ratley, Math teacher at the Swampscott High School for doing an energy audit at the Swampscott High School using his students. Selectman Dreeben spoke on a letter request from a resident inquiring about surplus military materials. Selectmen Dreeben spoke to Chief Madigan of the Swampscott Police Department and was informed that after 911, the Town was given surplus rifles from the military program that is locked up at the station and have never been deployed. Ballistic helmets are stored in Police Cruisers. Chief Madigan informed Selectman Dreeben that the Town is now part of NEMLAC which gives the Town access to a SWATT unit that has an armored vehicle which is not surplus material.  Selectman Dreeben informed the community about the upcoming car sow to be held in October 2014. 
Selectman Strauss reminded everyone about the upcoming special Town Meeting to be held on Monday, October 6, 2014. 

Adjournment: 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to adjourn meeting at 8:00PM seconded by Selectman Kessler.    
Attest:

Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

